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Horizons
When we first became a member of a Masonic Lodge, we were greeted by a group of 

men we soon came to know as Brothers. As we attended our meetings and grew more

accustomed to the Masonic ritual and culture, we grew more comfortable with what had

initially seemed to be a uniquely peculiar set of rules, practices, and even language.

Because of the Lodge friendships we were forming and the lessons we were learning

through the ritual, educational programs and Lodge events, we were gradually learning

just what it meant to be a member of our great Fraternity. Our new Brothers became more than just work 

friends, or even fraternity brothers, they became Lodge Brothers. Brothers whom we then knew as men we 

could depend upon for their instruction, guidance, reassurance and, especially, good example. It is natural 

that we were rapidly able to form closely knit friendships with our Brothers. Typically, at this early stage, our 

Masonic “horizon” was limited to our home lodge, and possibly, if we were fortunate to be in a District 

where the members were encouraged to meet and work with the members of the other Lodges within our 

Masonic District, we realized that the Brothers in those other Lodges were no different than, and just as 

dependable as those of our own.

As we continued to learn about our Fraternity, we soon realized that our home Lodge family - our “Mother 

Lodge,” and our District, with which we had become so comfortable - was but one part of an even larger, 

world-wide Masonic family. We soon learned that many of our Lodge Brothers were also participating in 

other groups, or Appendant Bodies, within our Masonic family. Because our trusted home Lodge Brothers 

were among those who were involved in those exotic new activities, we soon followed their example and 

recommendations and decided to join with them to learn about the advanced studies those Bodies 

promised.

 

As a result of the added association with the new group, we soon realized that it was not in competition with 

our home Lodge, but rather was a welcomed extension of it. The new group not only reinforced and 

expanded on the lessons of our Lodge, but also introduced us to additional Brothers we had not previously 

met. We quickly realized that these new Brothers were just like those whom we had learned to trust as 

family members, and that this expanded family was far larger than we had ever expected. Many of us were 

so impressed by the expansive nature of our Brotherhood, we wanted to learn the lessons of even 

additional Appendant Bodies and to expand our Masonic associations with them. We realized that in all 

those Bodies we were finally able to enjoy fellowship with a far greater number of Masonic Brothers whom 

we had not had the opportunity to meet.        (Continued on Page 2)

Personal Representative Message
  Ill. Norman L. Hoff, Jr., 33º, Personal Representative of the SGIG in Virginia

Plan Ahead
                                Annual Visit to James Madison University and            

                          the David Kruger Summer Clinic

                  July 8, 2025
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Personal Representative Message
       (Continued from Page 1.)

The lesson I learned from this experience was that my Masonic family was far larger than my home Lodge. 

I learned that the same initial experience I had in my Lodge was no different than the experiences of 

learning the peculiar set of rules, practices, and even language in each of the new Appendant Bodies that I 

eventually joined… and just like in my Mother Lodge and Masonic District, I quickly came to know and to 

trust my new Brothers… of each of the many various Bodies. I realized that by availing myself of the many 

benefits of the larger numbers of our Masonic Brothers, I could expand my horizons beyond my Lodge, to 

include all my Brothers in the Valley, the Chapter, and so on. Further, since each Body’s local organization 

routinely participated in State-Wide or Regional or even National gatherings, I learned I that could meet 

Brothers and establish new friendships on a far-greater scale than I ever could in my own home-town and 

local area.

Beyond our own Scottish Rite Valley, we have opportunities to expand our Fraternal horizons to the State-

Wide Orient level by attending our annual Virginia Scottish Rite Workshops and Conferences; this year we 

recently attended and greeted old friends at the Workshop in Richmond on March 29, and now look 

forward to our SR Conference of VA that will be hosted by Portsmouth Valley in Virginia Beach on 

September 26-28.  Prior to that Conference, our Supreme Council’s Biennial Session will be held August 

17-19 at the Washington Hilton in D.C. Although the primary focus of the session is on our own Southern 

Jurisdiction, representatives and visitors from other Scottish Rite Jurisdictions from around the world will be 

present - this is an excellent opportunity to witness the world-wide reach and impact of your Scottish Rite. 

You may either register to attend open portions of the session or take advantage of the free, live-streamed 

open session on Monday, 18 August.

One last note. I have often been asked about Appendant Bodies by a new Lodge Brother, or even by 

someone who is considering petitioning a Lodge and has become confused by what he may have read or 

heard about the many components of Masonry. I have found that the easiest way to explain the many parts 

of the Masonic family, is simply to compare it to a University. The University has many students who are 

pursuing an education focused on various fields of study. As in our Masonic Lodge, all the students must 

be accepted by the parent University, or in our case their recognized Grand Lodge, but once accepted, 

they all continue a common core set of studies, eventually focusing on one or more specialized fields of 

study. They also, as members of the University’s student body, may join other of the school’s groups such 

as sports teams, theatrical or musical groups, or “Greek” fraternal groups… yet they all remain enrolled 

students of the same University - - - just as we all remain Brothers and beneficiaries of the unlimited 

horizons of Freemasonry.

Hello, my fellow Brethren, I would like to thank you all for your support and for electing me 

as the Master of Kadosh. I would also like to pass on some information as to the meaning 

of the title. Why, might you ask, since we have all been through this degree? It has become

 a bit of a surprise to me finding out how many of our Masonic brethren have not yet gone

through the Scottish Rite degrees. This revelation came to me when asked to stand at my 

Blue Lodge as a head of an appendant body. Then once again as being installed in the 

Eastern Star and finally during the monthly stated meeting at the Kena Shrine temple.

Then, I started receiving questions on what “Kadosh” means. The word “Kadosh” is derived from Hebrew 

and means “Holy” or “Consecrated” -- signifying a state of spiritual elevation and distinction from the 

mundane, aligning with the divine. Our Southern Jurisdiction calls the 30th Degree, “Knight Kadosh.” This 

degree teaches Masons to “Arm yourself with faith in God, love toward your fellow men and knowledge1.”

             (Continued on Page 3.)

Master of Kadosh’s Message
  Jack W. Gibbs, Master of Kadosh of the Alexandria Consistory
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Alexandria Consistory Master of Kadosh’s Message
                                                                                                                        (Continued from Page 2.)

The Knight Kadosh is the final degree of the Council of Kadosh, which includes the 19th through 30th 

degrees. These degrees are often described as philosophical and chivalric, exploring man's historical 

quest for truth.  

I also get asked why the Southern Jurisdiction of the Scottish Rite has four different head of bodies. The 

reason the Southern Jurisdiction of the Scottish Rite has four different head bodies (or bodies that confer 

degrees) because each body focuses on a specific range of degrees within the 32 degrees of the 

Scottish Rite system: 

•  The Lodge of Perfection (4th-14th degrees). This body focuses on the "Ineffable Degrees,“

   which explore the investigation and contemplation of the ineffable name of Deity.  

•  The Chapter of Rose Croix (15th-18th degrees). This body delves into the mysteries of the Rose

   Croix, exploring themes of symbolism and spiritual understanding.  

•  The Council of Kadosh (19th-30th degrees). This body continues the exploration of Masonic

   philosophy and history, with a focus on the "Kadosh" or "Holy" degrees.

•  The Consistory (31st-32nd degrees). The Consistory is the highest body in the Scottish Rite

   system, where the 31st and 32nd degrees are conferred, culminating the Masonic journey in the

   Scottish Rite. 

As the weather gets warmer, our Alexandria Valley has a lot going on. Our May stated meeting  is on 

May 27.  This is the Ladies Appreciation Dinner. Make sure to invite your wives. I plan to have Pastor 

Ashley Allen from Oakton United Methodist Church provide the ladies with a mental health and wellness 

discussion.

RSVP to the Alexandria Valley Secretary for meal planning NLT May 22.  Later in the year I have asked 

Bro. Bennett Hart to do a presentation on the Civil War Lodges. 

Here are some additional dates to remember:

 •  June 11: Scottish Rite Day at Longwood University Speech, Hearing & Learning Services, 

     Farmville, VA. (11 am to 1 pm)

 •  June 24: Outstanding Teachers Banquet (wives invited) followed at 7:30 pm by brief stated   

    meeting of the Lodge of Perfection. (Starts at 6:00 pm)

 •  July 22: Executive Council meeting (6:00 pm), followed at 7:30 pm by stated meeting of the 

     Council of Kadosh, Chapter of Rose Croix, and Lodge of Perfection. 

• July 8: Valley visit to JMU RiteCare Summer Clinic (10 am to noon, lunch)

 •  July 12: Alexandria Valley will team up again with the Kena Shrine for the Kena / Scottish    

Rite Picnic and the Consistory will be assisting. 

I look forward to seeing everyone at the Valley events and again thank you all for your support and for 

electing me as the Master of Kadosh.

Sincerely and Fraternally,

Bro. Jack Gibbs

Footnote:
1 Hutchens, R. R., & De Hoyos, A. (2012). The 30th Degree - Knight Kadosh or knight of the White and Black Eagle. In A Bridge to Light - A Study in 

Masonic Ritual  Philosophy (pp. 270–273). essay, The Supreme Council. 
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Expanding Our Brotherhood – Scottish Rite Membership
Mark E. Cummings, KCCH, Membership Committee Chairman

The Importance of Membership Outreach

Scottish Rite membership is an enriching experience that enhances Masonic knowledge, strengthens 

fraternal bonds, and supports charitable causes. As Scottish Rite Masons, we all play a role in expanding 

our Valley by introducing the benefits of membership to our Blue Lodge brethren. One of the most effective 

tools at our disposal is the Scottish Rite Membership Brochure. These should be prominently displayed 

at Lodge meetings and events, ensuring that Brethren who are not yet members can learn about our work 

and how they can be a part of it.

Engagement with Blue Lodges

A key strategy for growth is maintaining strong engagement with our Blue Lodges. Each Lodge in our 

Valley has a Scottish Rite Lodge Representative dedicated to keeping Brethren informed about Scottish 

Rite opportunities. However, every member is a membership ambassador—we all have a responsibility 

to share our experiences and explain how Scottish Rite Masonry can further enrich the Masonic journey. A 

simple conversation can spark interest, and a well-placed brochure can answer many questions.

The Value of Scottish Rite Masonry

Scottish Rite membership offers deep philosophical teachings, monthly educational presentations, and 

programs like the Master Craftsman Course, which provides university-level Masonic learning. Beyond 

education, it fosters lifelong friendships that extend beyond our home Lodges, creating a network of like-

minded Brethren across the region. Additionally, our philanthropic efforts, such as RiteCare, support 

children with speech and language disorders through 178 clinics in the Southern Jurisdiction. These 

aspects make Scottish Rite an essential and rewarding part of the Masonic journey.

Recruitment for the October Reunion

With the next Reunion in October, now is the time to actively seek new members. Each Lodge should set 

a modest goal of bringing in at least one candidate. The best way to encourage Brethren to join is 

through personal conversations, sharing how Scottish Rite has positively impacted our own Masonic 

journey. It is helpful to prepare a short 30-second introduction that highlights key benefits, such as 

expanded Masonic education, deeper philosophical exploration, and the strong fraternal bonds within our 

Valley.

Taking Action

1. Engage with Brethren in our Blue Lodges, explaining the benefits of Scottish Rite Masonry.

2. Distribute membership brochures, ensuring they are visible and available at Lodge meetings.

3. Encourage prospective members to scan the QR code on the brochure to access the Alexandria 

Valley Petition.

4. Follow up with interested Brethren, answering questions and guiding them toward membership.

By sharing our enthusiasm, being prepared with key talking 

points, and following up with potential members, we can grow 

our Scottish Rite Valley while providing new Brethren with an 

opportunity to expand their Masonic knowledge and connections. 

Together, we can make the upcoming October Reunion a 

great success!



In the spirit of growth, enlightenment, and tradition, the Alexandria Scottish Rite has embarked on an 

ambitious initiative to promote and enhance its library. Over the past year, this effort has gained incredible 

momentum, thanks to the generosity of many who have contributed to its growth. While numerous 

donations have come in, one stands out as a particularly profound gift—a gift that will continue to impact 

our brethren for years to come.

Our dear friend and esteemed Past Grand Master of Masons in Virginia, Illustrious and Most Worshipful 
James Golladay, 33° demonstrated exceptional generosity when he donated his personal library to the 

Valley of Alexandria consisting of nearly 600 Masonic books.  Among the most notable contributions is a 

complete set of Ars Quatuor Coronatorum (AQC), the premier research journal of Freemasonry.  This 

invaluable collection spans from its first volume published in 1888 to the present day, encompassing 

nearly 140 volumes. The rarity and completeness of this set are extraordinary, as acquiring such a 

comprehensive collection would typically require years of careful budgeting and a stroke of luck in finding 

these rare works.

In addition to the AQC collection, Illustrious Golladay’s donation also includes a complete set of 

Heredom—the esteemed publication of the Scottish Rite Research Society—along with its bonus 

publications, which total over 50 highly sought-after works. This is just a glimpse of the vast contributions 

our Brother has made to our library’s collection. Through his gift, he has provided us with an unparalleled 

resource that will serve as the cornerstone of our Masonic educational endeavors for many years to come.

The impact of Illustrious Golladay’s generosity cannot be overstated. His unwavering commitment to the 

advancement of Masonic education has transformed our library into a premier destination for research, 

study, and reflection. Thanks to his kindness, our members now have access to some of the finest 

Masonic literature available, a gift that will inspire, educate, and enlighten future generations of Masons.

We must also acknowledge the hard work and dedication of the volunteers who have supported the effort 

to catalog and inventory these materials. Special thanks go to Brothers Mike Taldo, KCCH, Ron Craft, 

KCCH, John Aakesson, KCCH, John Tillery, KCCH, and Larry Myers, with all the others who have 

contributed countless hours to ensure these materials are properly organized and preserved. Without their 

efforts, this incredible collection would not be as accessible to our members as it is today. They have 

spent countless hours cataloging, labeling the books, and arranging the huge collection on the bookcases.
We would also like to extend our heartfelt gratitude to Illustrious Norman L. Hoff, Jr., 33° for his ongoing 

support of the library. His contributions will allow us to purchase additional books, memberships, and 

equipment to further enhance the library’s offerings and ensure it remains a thriving resource for years to 

come.

While we are incredibly grateful for the donations we have received thus far, the work is far from over. The 

Alexandria Scottish Rite Library remains a work in progress, and we continue to seek both financial and 

physical donations to support its ongoing development. Whether it is by contributing new books, providing 

monetary support, or volunteering time and expertise, every donation plays a crucial role in helping us 

achieve our vision of creating a world-class Masonic research library.

We invite all members of the Alexandria Scottish Rite, as well as our broader Masonic community, to 

consider supporting this important initiative. Your contributions, no matter how small or large, will make a 

meaningful difference and ensure that the Alexandria Scottish Rite Library continues to serve as a beacon 

of knowledge, education, and inspiration for generations of Masons to come.

In closing, let me express our deepest gratitude to Most Worshipful and Illustrious James Winfield 
Golladay, Jr., 33° for his extraordinary generosity and unwavering commitment to Masonic education. His 

selfless gift will leave a lasting legacy in our library, one that will benefit our fraternity for years to come.

Honoring Illustrious Jim Golladay’s Generosity

 to the Alexandria Scottish Rite Library
Tyler Vanice, Library Committee Chair                                                             (Pictures on Page 6.)
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Current Year Membership Statistical Changes

Accurate As Of: 04/27/2025

Begin 1000

Gains 30

Losses 8

Current Lodge Membership 1022

New 50-Year Veteran Members   

Honoring Illustrious Jim Golladay’s Generosity

 to the Alexandria Scottish Rite Library 

Following the recent Spring Reunion, nine (9) more of our members have attained this milestone of 

membership.  At our July 22 meeting, we will pay tribute to the members listed below.  Some of these 

brethren may not be able to be present because of their distance from Alexandria or other limitations, 

but we want to share with them their personal achievement and joy in attaining this milestone. 

    Clifford Church  Woodson A. Sadler

    Jack E. Helmick  Charles E. Thompson

    Claude M. Hilton  William A. Wiggins

    Robert T. Lewis  Douglas M. Woodley

    Karl L. Park 

Congratulations!

The Scottish Rite Research 

Society® (SRRS) formed in 

1991, is one of the most 

dynamic forces in contemporary 

Masonic research, pursuing a 

publication program that 

emphasizes quality—both in 

content and in physical form. Its 

publications share the 

distinction, with those of 

Quatuor Coronati Lodge, No. 

2076 (London), as having 

defined the standard of Masonic 

scholarship in the English 

language.
_________________________________________________

https://scottishrite.org/media-

publications/scottish-rite-research-society/
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ROTC Award Presentations

Cadet Emily Brown, South Lakes High School and the 

Battalion Leader next year. 

Cadet Emily Brown, South Lakes High School and her Mother with 

Jay Patterson, KCCH who presented the award. 

Cadet Thaddeus Dalong, Chantilly High School, with Jay 

Patterson, KCCH who presented the award.



Alexandria Scottish Rite Bulletin Jan – Feb 2025 Page 8

Remembrance and Renewal Ceremony

Most Worshipful and Illustrious James W. Golladay, Jr. 33º.

Philip Shortt in memory of his father – William A. Shortt, KCCH and 

all Alexandria Knights Commander Court of Honour.

Illustrious Norman L. Hoff, Jr. 33º in memory of all Alexandria 33º 

Scottish Rite Masons.

Edward E. C. Wilkinson, Jr. in memory of all 

Alexandria Scottish Rite Masons

KSA Knight Andrew Marotta presents the Colors.
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2025 Spring Reunion
     Picture by Ill. Michael R. Aulicion, 33º

Salve Frater
Ryan G. Cvik, Roy Matthew Ellis, Kristof E. Ellsworth, Jerome F. Enorme, John J. Grace, Mike J. Hubbard (not 

pictured), Jim A. Hursch, Mike T. Jenkinson, John A. Joiner, lV, Fernando Kaleniuszka, Anthony M. Keatts, Jeremy 

R. Klem, Miguel A. Lake, Coron Marshall, Mark D. Moore, Stan C. Moore, Tom F. Nance IV, Baran Ornarli, Danilo 

Queiroz Palermo, Joshua R. Pelling, Michael M. Ruehs, Buck E. Smith III, Greg L. Smythe, Joe L. Spruill Sr, Ron 

M. Sussman, Renz I. Tabil, Kevin F. Thomas, Chi-Thanh V. Tran, Troy E. Van Winkle, Joe W. Welch.

THE CORRECT POSITION DURING SCOTTISH RITE PRAYER

Predicated upon its basic foundation of belief in a personal God, the Scottish Rite 

gives primary importance in its Degrees and at its meetings to prayer. While there 

is an established position and sign to be used by all Scottish Rite Masons during 

prayer. this position and sign are sometimes not uniformly practiced. Scottish Rite 

Masons (except when engaged m ritual at the altar) stand during prayer, with 

caps remaining on the head as part of a uniform. So much is known and done. 

What is also required is giving the accompanying "Sign of the Good Shepherd." 

This is done by folding the arms, the left over the right, with the outstretched 

fingers touching the shoulders. This position is comfortable and easily 

remembered if it is realized that the sign represents the Good Shepherd carrying 

a lamb around his neck and holding its feet by his crossed hands. During the 

prayer, in this position, the head is slightly bowed.



ALEXANDRIA VALLEY OFFICE 

Our regular hours, Tuesday10 a.m. - 2 p.m., Wednesday 10 a.m. – 5 p.m., and 

Thursday 10 a.m. – 2 p.m.  Please call the office first at 703-998-9044 if you plan to

visit. 

WELCOME 2025 SPRING CLASS MEMBERS!

On Saturday, April 26 we welcomed 31 new Masters of the Royal Secret into our Valley.  

Twenty-nine (29) brothers received their degrees here in Alexandria and two in the Valley

of Guthrie Oklahoma.  We hope that you take full advantage of your Scottish Rite membership and get 

involved in all we have to offer!  Thanks to our Degree Teams, Stage Crew, and Reunion Production Staff, 

for a great Reunion!  

LADIES NIGHT

Join us on Tuesday, May 27 for our annual Ladies Night Dinner when we recognize our ladies for their 

tremendous support for each of us and our Valley.  Your lady is encouraged to attend, and her dinner is on 

us!  The dinner is $15 for our brethren payable at the door by cash, check, or credit/debit card.  Dinner 

reservations by COB Wednesday May 21st.

TEACHERS NIGHT

Join us on Tuesday June 24th for our annual Teachers Night Dinner where we recognize three outstanding 

area teachers who have distinguished themselves by their significant contributions in the education of our 

future leaders.  Dinner reservations by COB Wednesday June 18th.

JAMES MADISON UNIVERSITY SCOTTISH RITE DAY 

Scottish Rite Day at JMU is scheduled for Tuesday, July 8.  More details to follow.

ALEXANDRIA SCOTTISH RITE/KENA FAMLY PICNIC

The Scottish Rite/KENA picnic will be held at KENA Temple in Manassas on Saturday, July 12 from

11 a.m. - 2 p.m. This is a family focused event with plans for a mist house, moon bounce, face painting, 

balloon animals, arts and crafts, and more. The menu includes hamburgers, hotdogs, corn on the cob, 

potato salad, macaroni salad, chips and dessert. Don’t miss this great event.  Your kids and grandkids will 

love it!

VALLEY OFFICE PROJECTS

We are looking for a few members to help with two office projects.  We need to expand our filing system 

by adding an extra filing cabinet to the file room and move some obsolete equipment that we need to 

schedule for special pickup.  Also, we need to organize our cap room.  Both projects should only take a 

few hours.  If you have a few hours one weekday or weekend, let the secretary know. 
secretary@alexandriascottishrite.org  Lunch is on us! 

General Secretary’s Corner
    Michael P. Bible, KCCH, General Secretary
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July 2025

July 4 - Independence Day

July 8 – 10 A.M. - 12 P.M. 

Scottish Rite Day

James Madison University

Harrisonburg, VA

Contact Valley Office

July 12 - 11 A.M. – 2 P.M.

Alex SR & Kena Joint Family Picnic- 

Kena Temple

JULY 16 - 7:00 P.M. Loudoun SR Club

Social Hour 6:30PM

Ashburn-Sterling Lodge

July 22 - 6:00 P.M. Exec Council

Valley Meeting- 7:30 P.M.

(Chapter Rose Croix, Council of 

Kadosh, & LOP)

July 23 - 6:30 P.M.

Shenandoah SR Club

Spurmont Lodge, Strasburg, VA

June 2025

June 14 – 11 A.M. - 1 P.M.

SR Day - Longwood University

Farmville, VA

Contact Valley Office

June 15 - Father’s Day

June 18 - 7:00 P.M.

Loudoun SR Club

Social Hour- 6:30PM

Ashburn Sterling Lodge

June 24 - 6:00 P.M.

Teachers Night

Pre-Meeting Dinner

Reservations by COB June 18

(Lodge of Perfection)

June 25 - 6:30 P.M.

Shenandoah SR Club 

Cassia Lodge, Woodstock. VA

May 2025

May 11 – Mother’s Day

May 21 - 7:30 P.M.

Loudoun SR Club 

Social Hour 6:30 P.M.

Ashburn-Sterling Lodge

May 26 -- Memorial Day

May 27 - 6:00 P.M.

Ladies Night

Pre-Meeting Dinner

Valley Meeting- 7:30 P.M.

Reservations by COB Mar 21

May 28 - 6:30 P.M 

Shenandoah SR Club

Spurmont Lodge, Strasburg, VA

Calendar of Upcoming Events

Annual Scottish Rite and KENA Shrine Picnic

On Saturday, July 12th the Alexandria Scottish Rite and Kena Shriners will hold their annual Masonic 

Family Picnic. The event will feature food, fun and fellowship.  Most importantly it is FREE!  Bring your 

Masonic brothers, sisters and their families.  Menu: Hamburgers, hot dogs, corn and sides.  

Entertainment: Moon bounce for the kids, dunk tank, cornhole and more!

Plan to attend:  RSVP to KENA Shrine at 703.573.4202
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Illustrious David H. Smith Sr., 33°, Editor 
Editor@AlexandriaScottishRite.org 

Frank T. Anthony, KCCH, Content Coordinator

All Scottish Rite Members whose names appear in this 
Bulletin are of the Thirty-second Degree, 

unless otherwise indicated. 

General Secretary of the Four Coordinate Bodies: 
Michael P. Bible, KCCH 

secretary@alexandriascottishrite.org 

Assistant Secretary: 
Illustrious David H. Smith Sr., 33° 

assistantsecretary@alexandriascottishrite.org 

Treasurer: 
James D. Baker, KCCH

treasurer@alexandriascottishrite.org

Thomas G. Little, KCCH
Almoner

Illustrious Norman A. Mayo, 33°
Almoner Emeritus

The mailing address is: 
1430 W. Braddock Road, Alexandria, VA 22302 

Office Phone: (703) 998-9044 
Fax Number: (703) 778-2804 

The Alexandria Scottish Rite Temple is located at 
1430 West Braddock Road, Alexandria, VA 22302. 

CHANGE OF ADDRESS 
Please notify the Secretary immediately of any change of 
address, phone number, or email address. This is very 
important so that you may receive The Scottish Rite Journal 
and other publications and correspondence without delay. 

THE SCOTTISH RITE CREED
Human progress is our cause, liberty of thought our 

supreme wish, freedom of conscience our mission, and the 

guarantee of equal rights to all people everywhere our 

ultimate goal. 

ILLUSTRIOUS JAMES DEAN COLE, 33° 
Sovereign Grand Commander 

ILLUSTRIOUS ALAN WAYNE ADKINS, 33°, G∴C∴
Sovereign Grand Inspector General in

the Orient of Virginia

ILLUSTRIOUS NORMAN L. HOFF, JR., 33° 
Personal Representative of the SGIG of Virginia Alexandria 

ILLUSTRIOUS PETER E. TERRILL, 33°
Assistant Personal Representative of the SGIG of Virginia in Alexandria

STATED MEETINGS
Alexandria Lodge of Perfection

Fourth Tuesday of each month 
Richard E. Saunders, KCCH

Venerable Master

Alexandria Chapter of Rose Croix
Fourth Tuesday

February, March, July, November 
Anthony T. Frank, KCCH

Wise Master 

Alexandria Council of Kadosh
Fourth Tuesday

February, April, July, November 
Jeffrey L. Sparrow, 32°

Commander 

Alexandria Consistory
Fourth Tuesday

April, August, October, December 
Jack W. Gibbs, 32º

Master of Kadosh 
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